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Public Transportation: Public transportation is available to this meeting site: RTC Routes 2, 5 and 15 serve this location. For eligible 
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Pursuant to NRS 241.020, the Agenda for the Washoe County Audit Committee has been electronically posted at 
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Forum Restrictions and Orderly Conduct of Business: The Board of County Commissioners carries out the business of Washoe County 
and its residents during its meetings. The presiding officer may order a person be removed if the person’s conduct or statements 
disrupt the order or safety of the meeting. Warnings about disruptive conduct or comments may or may not be given prior to removal.  
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10:00 a.m.  
 

1. Roll Call 
 
2. Public Comment (comment heard under this item will be limited to three minutes per person 

and may pertain to matters both on and off the Audit Committee agenda) 
 

3. Approval of minutes for June 9, 2023, meeting (for possible action) 
 

4. Approval of minutes for June 22, 2023, meeting (for possible action) 
 

5. Presentation by Eric Brown, Washoe County Manager, and discussion by the Audit 
Committee – implementation plan and timeline for The Elections Group report. 
Recommendations, including objectives, scope of work, feedback and insights, timing, 
staffing, improved processes, technology improvements, facility spacing, and next steps. (for 
discussion only) 
 

6. Audit Committee Member Comments – limited to announcements or issues proposed for 
future agendas and/or workshops 
 

7. Public Comment (comment heard under this item will be limited to three minutes per person 
and may pertain to matters both on and off the Audit Committee agenda). 
 

Adjournment. 



 

Audit Committee Meeting 
Washoe County, Nevada 

June 9, 2023, at 10:00 AM 
 
Voting Members: Commissioner Herman, Matthew Buehler, Barbara Kinnison, 

Charlene Hart, Randy Brown  
 
Non-Voting Members:  County Manager Eric Brown 
 
Other attendees: Katelyn Kleidosty (Internal Audit Manager), Louis Martensen 

(Internal Auditor), Commissioner Hill (alternate), Abigail Yacoben 
(Chief Financial Officer), Trenton Ross (Deputy District Attorney) 

 
Agenda Item 1: Roll Call 
 

The meeting was called to order at 10:00 AM and Mrs. Kleidosty performed roll call – 
those listed above were present. Quorum was met.  
 
Agenda Item 2: Public Comment 
 

It was announced that seven emails were received and would be placed on the record.  
 
Mr. Robert Beadles demanded that County Manager Eric Brown be fired and the contract 

with The Elections Group be cancelled because he believed they used unsafe and ineffective 
techniques. He claimed The Elections Group was not registered with the Nevada Secretary of 
State, a breach of the Nevada Revised Statutes (NRS). He stated this would constitute a breach 
of each member's oath of office as they would hold other businesses to a higher standard. He 
said Mr. Brown broke County guidelines by bringing in the group and misled the public and the 
Commissioners during Board of County Commissioner (BCC) meetings. He said they would sue 
if Mr. Brown was not fired and the contract was not cancelled. He offered to bring in professional 
organizations to help the Registrar of Voters (ROV) who would meet their pricing requirements. 
He turned in a document which was placed on the record. 

 
Ms. Tracey Thomas thought that facts had been omitted from the ROV's assessment 

report which needed consideration before a decision was made. She had attended a meeting with  
The Elections Group on March 14, after which she emailed responses to the questions that had 
been asked during the meeting. She said election worker manuals were living documents, and 
Technology Services had backups of all County documents. The forms used in polling locations 
were updated in 219, but no one from the audit committee or the ROV's office reached out to the 
Poll Worker Administrative Committee to get updated information. She suggested the creation of 
an election citizen advisory board. She spoke about the introduction of signature tablets in 2018, 
saying tablet signatures did not match paper signatures, and the money spent on them was 
wasted when the ROV reverted back to the legacy system in 2019. Electronic registration brought 
electronic provisional ballots, she continued, and Washoe County, in reporting zero provisional 
ballots in 2020, violated election law. She recommended reverting to tablet use and only 
registering voters on paper. She turned in a document which was placed on the record. 

 



 

Ms. Valerie Fiannaca said there was evidence of corrupt elections from the national to the 
local level. She expressed concern with the report, which cost taxpayers $100,000. She remarked 
there were citizens in Chambers who were versed in election law along with an expert with 20 
years of service who should be hired, not The Elections Group. She felt the focus should be on 
voter roll accuracy, vote counting, dropbox removal, and transparency. She wanted the County 
to commit to reporting votes before the bottom 90 percent of the rest of the state. She read a 
quote from Captain Seth Keshel about heroes being the ones who did not know comfort zones. 

 
Mr. John Quandt said he served as a poll worker and manager in the prior two elections 

where he witnessed illegal activity. When he brought this to the Registrar's attention, he was 
asked to leave. He felt The Elections Group was not the solution. He referenced a citizen activist 
group that would support those who were part of the solution, not those who were part of the 
problem. There was little faith in the integrity of the election system, and it needed to be fixed at 
the local level. 

 
Ms. Janet Butcher praised the Audit Committee for allowing public comment at the 

beginning of the meeting. She brought up meeting with The Elections Group, which she thought 
was going to be an internal group. She wondered why the ROV hired people without experience 
when there were applicants who had some. The Elections Group, she contested, had nefarious 
resources, and there was no need to spend $600,000 on a group with particular intentions. She 
thought there were people in the community who could help. She spoke about a BCC meeting 
from 2018, noting there were problems back then too, and she did not think an organization from 
Virginia was needed. 

 
Ms. Penny Brock said freedom was everything to her, and the people came before the 

Committee to protect that freedom. She spoke about an election proposal brought forth by 
Commissioner Herman, which laid out ways she felt elections needed to be run. She expressed 
distrust of The Elections Group because very little information could be found about them. She 
said she never received a satisfactory answer about who referred The Elections Group to Mr. 
Brown, and she was unsure whether a request for proposal was ever sent out. She said the group 
did business in Nevada but did not have a state business license, for which she believed they 
should be fined between $1,000 and $10,000. 

 
Mr. Alan Munson expressed concern about how money was spent. He concurred with 

opinions that The Elections Group was biased and there were qualified local people who could 
do the job. He thought the remaining money could be better spent hiring staff, since the report 
indicated that was a need. He believed people would volunteer during election season to do the 
job that was needed, but an outside group was not needed just to say there was a problem. 

 
Ms. Susan VanNess indicated The Elections Group was based out of Illinois and was not 

registered with the Nevada Secretary of State. She wondered which statute exempted them from 
registering and asked who was supposed to check the registration status of businesses who had 
contracts with Washoe County. She asked whether The Election Group would provide the ROV 
after phase II with informational binders necessary for the continued operation of the department. 
She called for Mr. Brown to be investigated since he refused to answer where he discovered The 
Election Group. She said the ROV had informed Commissioner Clark that all ROV employees 
had resigned, but she said many employees who worked in 2020 had come back. 



 

Mr. Cliff Nellis said the ROV's office was a Democrat-run operation despite requests to 
have it run by a Republican. He wondered whether the ROV would listen to The Elections Group 
if it suggested moving signature verification closer to the observation area. He said there were 
excess votes in the prior election and claimed The Election Group would rig the election. He 
recommended returning to paper ballots, which would require three precincts at 300 polling places 
to each count 3,000 votes; this would be done cheaply and quickly. He alleged a bill was passed 
which would allow people to be incarcerated for saying an election was rigged. He asked them to 
not hire The Election Group. 

 
Ms. Nicol Herris thanked the Committee for taking public comment at the beginning of the 

session. She felt integrity was important and the people speaking were trying to make things 
better. The Committee members were here to represent them. She noted things at meetings had 
become more adversarial over the past three years, so restoring confidence and working together 
was important. Common ground needed to be found. She said very little was reported to the 
community other than what was relayed by the news, which could be solved by distributing a 
unified report. She spoke about inconsistency in election training, saying no momentum was being 
built. She believed the County should provide informational voting system sheets. 

 
Mr. Nicholas St. Jon said the citizens of Washoe County were at the top of the org chart, 

but he thought they were not being heard and the County was not being transparent. He brought 
up issues he had with the report, including that only three conservative poll workers were 
interviewed for it, and that the political affiliation of the external stockholders was unclear. He said 
he was never interviewed for the report, even though the publishing of his error report forced the 
issue of having an independent third party review the process. He asked why conservative voices 
were not sought, adding that the governing body had a duty to redress any grievances. He cited 
some of the report's findings: a lack of standard operating procedures, poor communication, and 
what he believed was an incorrect resolution to 300 jurat affidavits turned in to the ROV's office. 

 
Ms. Lisa Fleiner brought up a public records request for polling data from the 2020 general 

election, which took five months to complete. The explanation for the delay was that 252,000 
ballots had to be reviewed for confidential information, yet the request was completed in a few 
days when the requestor said they did not need phone numbers or addresses. While she agreed 
there was a need to hire more employees, she took issue with the high salaries tied to those 
positions. She said ballots were reprinted two times and people were still left out, which she 
thought could be solved by sending proofs to each registered candidate. She asked how the 
public could be ensured that they would be involved if they so desired, and requested that test 
ballots not be pre-concocted samples. She expressed concern that mail ballot processing stopped 
at 7:00 p.m. on election night but tallies were not released until the last ballot was cast on 5:00 
p.m. the following Saturday. 

 
Ms. Debbie Hudgens felt the BCC needed to define the term 'cast'. Given that State law 

required ballots with identifying marks to be rejected, she asked who decided what those marks 
would be. She noted a court order was required to see a ballot after it was counted, and it was 
impossible to then determine whether the it was counted as intended. She asked whether ballots 
filled out in different colored ink were thrown out. She raised concern about Mr. St. Jon applying 
for an adjudicator position when he was told he was not needed as an intake specialist even 
though polling stations were short-staffed. She noted the report did not address the Electronic 



 

Registration Information Center, which she said did not verify citizenship on the new registrations 
it sent over. She spoke about discrepancies in voter roll numbers and ineffective communication, 
which eroded trust. She said the ballot chain of custody was a key component of intake practices, 
and it should be include utility for reconciliation of counting. She alleged the chain of custody was 
broken on the final day of early voting, as well as during the primary and general elections. 

 
Ms. Pam Darr commented The Election Group only represented one party, bringing up 

that someone was removed in Virginia because of the infiltration of elections systems by nonprofit 
organizations. She thought all parties should be equally represented in the vote counting process, 
adding she shared this view by people of all political affiliations. She stated the fact that The 
Elections Group was being considered caused a loss of trust with some people. She thought more 
varied opinions should be represented because the community included a mix of people. This 
was a great opportunity to make everyone part of the process. 

 
Ms. Val White suggested that Washoe County receive The Election Group's report and 

then discontinue working with them. There were many experts without questionable agendas and 
affiliations. She described the group's recommendation to hire new employees and a vendor as 
a paid takeover of the election department, saying The Elections Group had likely candidates in 
mind. She claimed several Elections Group employees denied their identity when she approached 
them at a BCC meeting. She urged the BCC to sever ties with The Elections Group and terminate 
Mr. Brown for unethical behavior and dishonesty. 

 
Ms. Margaret O'Neill entreated the County to implement in-person voting. She compared 

her story about her signature being flagged as a potential mismatch in person with her neighbor 
who did not have time to vote after she was notified that her mail-in ballot had a mismatched 
signature. Because of that, her neighbor's vote did not count. She spoke about opting not to return 
a voter registration status form to the DMV, which caused her new driver's license to be denied 
because a small box was not checked; she felt the form was misleading and could easily be 
misunderstood. As of January 2022, she was told, filling out the voter registration form was 
required.  

 
Mr. Billy Hurt thanked the speakers who attended the meeting. He expressed a preference 

for same-day, in-person paper ballots with exceptions for military personnel and those with 
handicaps. He read a series of quotes about the vulnerability of voting machines by Democratic 
politicians: Representatives Adam Schiff, Sheila Jackson Lee, Val Demmings, Jennifer Wexton, 
as well as Senators Amy Klobuchar and Kamala Harris. He urged the board to consider these 
moving forward, saying local experts should be used instead of a company from Virginia. 

 
Mr. James M. Benthin opposed the hiring of The Elections Group, instead supporting local 

control wherever possible. He noted this would be a large cost to taxpayers, which he thought 
should not be spent out of state. He advised the Committee to continue to search for people who 
could do the job on a local level, adding The Elections Group was partisan.  

 
Ms. Victoria Myer said The Election Group saw three of its contracts with other states not 

be renewed, and she was unsure why outside groups were being brought in. She mentioned she 
was a poll watcher in 2022 and took photographs of ballot bags and computers left in the hallway. 
She reported this to the ROV Jaime Rodriguez and the Secretary of State, the latter of which 



 

replied there was no problem. She said the Audit Committee had the authority over who ran 
elections, and they needed to do their job for the people. She indicated there were chain of 
custody issues, and the Committee would be held personally liable. 

 
Agenda Item 3: Approval of Minutes for April 6, 2023 Meeting 
 

There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
Commissioner Hill moved to approve the minutes. Mr. Buehler seconded the motion, 

which carried unanimously. 
 

Agenda Item 4: Discussion of The Elections Group – Registrar of Voters 2022 Election 
Operational Review 

 
Mrs. Kleidosty reminded the Audit Committee members that this was a discussion only 

and the Committee would make no recommendations for the Board of County Commissioners 
(BCC). Members of The Elections Group were available electronically to respond to any 
questions. 

 
Commissioner Hill indicated she had asked for an audit of the last election, which she 

thought was important for transparency in the community. The report showed that the County had 
many opportunities for improvement. She said the audit confirmed many of the concerns brought 
up by public commenters, and the County could do a better job with communication and staffing. 
Regarding a comment that the situation had gotten adversarial, she agreed there was no need to 
feel that way. The audit was done in response to people not being heard and staff being unable 
to perform it because of the transition to a new internal auditor. She thought The Elections Group 
provided great recommendations. She spoke about having had communication issues with the 
Registrar of Voters (ROV) when she ran for office, and much of that was due to staffing. 

 
 Commissioner Hill read a section of the report which said brute force labor was not a 
sustainable solution to the ROV's challenges; only investment in capacity building and an effort 
to institute best practices would allow the County to deliver the proper election experience. She 
asked to see staff's response to the findings in the report, as well as a timeline for implementation 
of the recommendations. One recommendation, for example, was to provide a bigger space for 
the ROV office to accommodate the needed technology and a 50 percent increase in ballots. 
Other recommendations regarding standard operating procedures could be implemented quickly. 
She wished to hear these responses in December. 
 
 Commissioner Hill stated the report noted a 50 percent increase in voters but no increase 
in staffing positions. Additionally, the report suggested not only moving from temporary workers 
to full-time office assistants, but adding a deputy registrar of voters. She acknowledged these 
positions were already incorporated into the budget, but the BCC had not yet approved the staffing 
structure; this report supported the need for these positions. The report also outlined a list of 
standard operating procedures, including suggestions for ballots, staffing, business processes, 
workflows, and document management, all changes she believed could happen quickly. She 
commended The Elections Group for their recommendations for improving processes for ballot 



 

intake, ballot processing, precinct sorting and reporting, accounting and reconciliation of ballot 
tracking, and signature verification.  
 

Commissioner Hill stated there was an opportunity to improve communication with the 
public and ballot observers. She read a section of the report about an absence of a crisis 
communications plan for ballot mailing issues; more of these issues were revealed by the media 
than any internal resolution process. Additionally, detailed and accurate information was not 
communicated effectively to the primary stakeholders, increasing public confusion and eroding 
trust. She felt the audit was a way to show the issues that had occurred during the election. She 
said they learned that election observers did not feel informed, resulting in that adversarial 
relationship, which may have been caused in part by a lack of a dedicated communications plan. 
The report, she noted, recommended adding one. 

 
Commissioner Herman noted many of the findings made by The Elections Group had 

already been communicated by members of the public. She personally had reported voting 
incidents that happened to citizens for eight years. The issues were not new and she did not think 
there was a need to continue with The Elections Group. They needed to listen to the people. She 
said people were willing to help and a proper election could be held if the Nevada Revised 
Statutes (NRS) were followed. She felt the provisions of the Election Integrity Bill spelled out what 
should be done. Commissioners, elected officials, and nonelected officials were responsible for 
the elections, and she said she did not want someone from another state deciding the process 
for voting. She said she once lost the ability to vote because somebody voted in her place. 

 
Commissioner Herman said she was putting together a new voting integrity bill, expressing 

her support for the public commenters. She stated the NRS ensured a balanced election, meaning 
the job should be done by equal numbers of political parties. 

 
Member Buehler felt the report provided a good baseline but he wished to move forward 

locally. He requested an elections advisory committee made up of citizens who advised the ROV 
and the BCC about what they should do to make elections fair and transparent. The process could 
change over time, and a committee dedicated to the idea would be a good idea. 

 
Member Kinneson stated she worked as a certified public accountant (CPA) in multiple 

counties in California, and she worked with many election committees. She thought it was 
necessary to reconvene after hearing staff's response as to how things had been corrected. She 
thought the public needed to be heard and the concerns they repeatedly brought up needed to 
be addressed. She agreed with Member Buehler's suggestion about the committee. Regardless 
of whether the ROV agreed with the opinions of observers, she continued, they needed to listen 
to observers and attempt to address their issues. She said the Commissioners were willing to 
listen to the public's concerns, and they should return when they could provide answers. 
 
  Member Hart, also a CPA, agreed she wanted to hear staff's responses to the report. She 
expressed concern about reports of election staff being unable to provide documentation. She 
concurred that a timeline was needed since the report provided many recommendations. If the 
decision was made to not move forward with The Election Group, she insisted a strong project 
manager would be needed. 
 



 

 Member Buehler responded the project manager should be found locally since the County 
had a lot of talent. Commissioner Hill noted The Election Group suggested a project manager as 
part of their report without saying it needed to be them. She reminded everyone the BCC had only 
approved the funding for the initial report and there was no commitment to move forward with 
them. The desire for this item to come before the Audit Committee was to include the professional 
expertise of its members. The County Manager was listening to the meeting. 
 
 Member Brown concurred with the other comments made by the Committee. 

 
Agenda Item 5: Audit Committee Member Comments 

 
Commissioner Herman, Member Brown, and Member Hart, had no comments.  
 
Commissioner Hill requested an item laying out timelines and providing staff's responses 

to the report. She hoped that could come back quickly. Ms. Kinnison agreed that would need to 
happen in a timely fashion. 

 
Member Buehler asked whether these concerns would be addressed at the June 23 

meeting, to which he was informed they would not. Deputy District Attorney Trenton Ross 
responded this item would go before the Board of County Commissioners (BCC) and he was 
unsure whether it would return to the Audit Committee. Because of that, no timelines could be 
set. Commissioner Hill pointed out that a Commissioner was requesting the item to come before 
the Audit Committee. 

 
County Manager Eric Brown asked whether there was a desire to have the item come 

back to the Audit Committee before moving forward to the BCC. Commissioner Hill replied that 
would be appropriate because she did not feel audits were not complete until staff was able to 
respond to the findings. The next scheduled Audit Committee meetings were June 22 and 
sometime in September, though a special meeting could be called. Mr. Brown indicated he would 
confer with the Registrar of Voters and return with a recommendation for the timing on a special 
meeting. 

 
Agenda Item 9: Public Comment 
 
 Mr. Sean Sullivan commented he lived in Washington D.C. for ten years but left because 
he was disgusted by local politics; he was experiencing the same thing in Reno. He said people 
did not trust elections anymore, saying they wanted paper ballots in precincts. He demanded The 
Election Group be held to the same standards as other businesses. He felt the process was overly 
complicated and he wanted to see changes. 
 
 Ms. Tracy Thomas thanked Member Buehler for recommending a citizen advisory 
committee for elections, which would need to be accomplished by resolution. She hoped the 
Commissioners could assist in getting that on a Board of County Commissioner agenda. She felt 
like observation conditions needed to be taken into account when considering a remodel of the 
office of the Registrar of Voters (ROV). She suggested making the hallway wall into the ROV 
glass so the public could observe without needing to be admitted by staff. She felt the County 
Administrative Complex atrium should not be used as a polling station, offering the conference 



 

room in building C as an alternative. She thought the County could send out voter verification 
postcards now to verify the voter lists. 
 
 Mr. John Quandt opined the report was a blueprint to turn the County into a Marxist 
organization. He asked why he was told his services were not needed when there was a staffing 
shortage, adding that his wife was treated poorly as a volunteer. He said The Election Group was 
funded by the Center for Tech & Civic Life, a left-leaning organization. He noted he, like 50 percent 
of Nevada residents, was registered as an Independent, and they were watching what was 
happening. 
 
 Ms. Janet Butcher stated she documented her observations for free and sent it to the 
Commissioners and County Manager Eric Brown. She also relayed many of those concerns to 
the Board of County Commissioners, though she did not include solutions because she thought 
they were obvious. She estimated The Election Group's report cost more than $1,170 per page, 
and she alleged they were brought in for as a way to earn goodwill. She welcomed the idea of a 
citizens advisory board, but she stressed the use of volunteers was not working. She thought the 
right person needed to be hired into the ROV's office to solve problems. 
 
 Mr. Nicholas St. Jon said he attended logic and accuracy tests in other cities where he 
was permitted to walk among those doing data entry and ballot counting, but he was not allowed 
to do so at the County. He expressed frustration that the observation allowed was not meaningful. 
He noted several states had uncoupled themselves from the Electronic Registration Information 
Center, and the BCC had the power to do so as well. He said many people had volunteered to 
help clean up the voter rolls free of charge, and he sought an item on a BCC agenda to discuss 
this. The report, he said, estimated 200 hours would be necessary for The Election Group to 
implement the changes, and he believed $500,000 would not be sufficient for that purpose. He 
asked them to cut ties with The Election Group. He spoke about the unreliability of Dominion 
voting machines, referencing a case at the Sheriff's Office about vote tampering in Washoe 
County District 1. 
 
 Ms. Victoria Myer displayed pictures of unattended ballots in a hallway near the ROV's 
office. She raised concern about inconsistent answers she received from ROV Jaime Rodriguez 
about a computer's possible connection to the internet, which resulted in further deterioration of 
trust in local elections. She wanted a return to paper ballots and a one-day voting holiday, 
believing that obscuring the process would only lead to more suspicion. She said she witnessed 
and reported multiple historical owners for homes all received ballots, which showed that voter 
rolls needed to be cleaned. She appreciated the suggestion of a citizen committee and wished to 
see Commissioner Herman's election integrity bill on an agenda. 
 
 Ms. Cindy Martinez expressed appreciation for the report, saying it objectively confirmed 
the concerns of the public. There needed to be confidence in secure elections. She felt clerical 
errors, improper training, and antiquated systems did not constitute felonious violations; however, 
flaws in the process could enabled people to engage in criminal behavior. She pointed out the 
County was limited in what it could do and, while she supported the previous election integrity bill, 
she did not think it was a good use of time. She proposed that Washoe County declare an 
administrative state of emergency to enact procedures to speed up meetings to review potential 



 

changes. That would free up money to help with staffing. She suggested funneling unspent 
COVID-19 funding away from projects and directing it to this endeavor. 
 
 Ms. Penny Brock stated she was a voter, not a stakeholder. She said Mr. Brown exceeded 
his authority by hiring The Election Group without the BCC's approval; the purchasing agent, she 
said, was authorized. She took issue with the claim that Mr. Brown called volunteers dangerous. 
She asked for his replacement, along with that of Ms. Rodriguez by Tracy Thomas, who had 20 
years of experience in the ROV's office. She believed that, since the original vote for The Election 
Group failed on a 2-2 vote, it should not have been placed on another agenda. As such, the 
contract with the group should be invalidated and they should not be paid. She requested an audit 
of Mr. Brown. 
 
 Ms. Valerie Fiannaca agreed with the potential state of emergency suggestion. She 
described Commissioner Hill reading the report as a waste of time, and extending the timeline 
would create chaos. She believed Ms. Rodriguez's talents would make her a natural fit for a public 
information officer, not the Registrar. She thought there was no one competent to run an election 
in six months, alleging the intent was to ensure chaos in the election. 
 
 Ms. Susan VanNess thought time was of the essence. She said several citizens were 
taking a class on election security. She displayed a video of an ROV employee using a device he 
was not supposed to use, claiming it changed the votes on the machine. She stated she had other 
videos of similar behavior, and she had observed the chain of custody was not followed. She 
offered to make a presentation of these occurrences, remarking that outside agencies were not 
needed. She said the media ran a story about her being a sniper based on information given by 
the Mr. Brown and Ms. Rodriguez. 
 
 Ms. Val White remarked The Election Group did not recommend changing the ROV, and 
she agreed with the suggestion of changing the entire wall of the ROV office to glass. She said 
portions of the election room were still obscured from the observing area. She believed a security 
guard was hired to intimidate observers, and expressed frustration that Ms. Rodriguez allowed 
County employees to use their phones in the processing center. She expressed concern both 
about the use of flash drives which could be used to manipulate votes, and the access given to 
volunteers that she was not given. Another issue was that guest wifi was used the University of 
Nevada, Reno polling station. She thought the BCC was approving deception. 
 
Adjournment 
 
 At 11:55 AM the meeting was adjourned.  
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From: Washoe311
To: Washoe311
Subject: A new Service Request has been created [Request ID #138062] (Audit Committee ) - Washoe County, NV
Date: Thursday, June 8, 2023 2:39:22 PM

[NOTICE: This message originated outside of Washoe County -- DO NOT CLICK on links or open attachments
unless you are sure the content is safe.]

Washoe County, NV
A new service request has been filed.

Service Request Details

ID 138062

Date/Time 6/8/2023 2:39 PM

Type Audit Committee

Address 8241 DIXON LN, Reno

Origin Control Panel

Comments The voters of Washoe County NV need
accountability in their system of voting. "WE THE
PEOPLE" demand fair voting in our elections
and truth with accountability from ALL
INVOLVED. Without trust you have nothing but
questions and disgruntled voters whom you
serve.

Submitter Wieboldt, Maro L
8241 Dixon Ln
Reno, NV 89511
775-232-3390
wieboldtthook4@aol.com

View In QAlert

Washoe County, NV

2023-06-08 21:39:17Z
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From: Washoe311
To: Washoe311
Subject: A new Service Request has been created [Request ID #138063] (Audit Committee ) - Washoe County, NV
Date: Thursday, June 8, 2023 2:40:19 PM

[NOTICE: This message originated outside of Washoe County -- DO NOT CLICK on links or open attachments
unless you are sure the content is safe.]

Washoe County, NV
A new service request has been filed.

Service Request Details

ID 138063

Date/Time 6/8/2023 2:40 PM

Type Audit Committee

Address Area - Washoe County

Origin Control Panel

Comments We are totally against hiring The Elections Group
for the county election committee. You can get
better consultants that are more qualified with
election integrity.

Submitter Covert, Judy
Washoe County, NV
thecoverts@charter.net

View In QAlert

Washoe County, NV

2023-06-08 21:40:12Z

mailto:Washoe311@washoecounty.gov
mailto:Washoe311@washoecounty.gov
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/mObECpYK1AhvnnZoIPnFBx?domain=washoecountynv.qscend.com
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/mObECpYK1AhvnnZoIPnFBx?domain=washoecountynv.qscend.com


From: Washoe311
To: Washoe311
Subject: A new Service Request has been created [Request ID #138064] (Audit Committee ) - Washoe County, NV
Date: Thursday, June 8, 2023 2:41:32 PM

[NOTICE: This message originated outside of Washoe County -- DO NOT CLICK on links or open attachments
unless you are sure the content is safe.]

Washoe County, NV
A new service request has been filed.

Service Request Details

ID 138064

Date/Time 6/8/2023 2:41 PM

Type Audit Committee

Address Area - Washoe County

Origin Control Panel

Comments Strongly oppose Risk-Limiting Audits (RLAs).
Thank you.

Submitter Gerscovich, Eugene
Washoe County, NV
latenten2@yahoo.com

View In QAlert

Washoe County, NV

2023-06-08 21:41:25Z
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From: Washoe311
To: Washoe311
Subject: A new Service Request has been created [Request ID #138066] (Audit Committee ) - Washoe County, NV
Date: Thursday, June 8, 2023 2:42:42 PM

[NOTICE: This message originated outside of Washoe County -- DO NOT CLICK on links or open attachments
unless you are sure the content is safe.]

Washoe County, NV
A new service request has been filed.

Service Request Details

ID 138066

Date/Time 6/8/2023 2:42 PM

Type Audit Committee

Address Area - Washoe County

Origin Control Panel

Comments Ladies and Gentlemen:

If I didn't have my three grandkids on Friday, I
would be there to speak
against "The Election Integrity Group"! Speaking
of grandkids, I am
absolutely fearful of their future as we are at a
crossroads
for their freedoms and opportunities. Without
restoring fair, honest,
secure and transparent elections in Washoe
County, Nevada and
our "Representative Republic" we will self-
destruct from within.
Our American Exceptionalism will be lost to our
future generations!

As noted in March Meeting;
Centralizing our Elections – PLEASE NO!

Harder to scale: Centralized models are more
common in smaller entities; as an entity grows, it
becomes more difficult for one leader to manage
all operations effectively. We have 17 different
counties with the state of Nevada – they are all

mailto:Washoe311@washoecounty.gov
mailto:Washoe311@washoecounty.gov


not the same. Don’t Clark County our Washoe
County!!!!

Less stakeholder involvement: Since
stakeholders have limited decision-making
capabilities in a centralized entity, there’s less
opportunity for stakeholder feedback, ideas, or
initiatives to affect operations. Aren’t the
constituents closest to the heart of the
problems?

More strain on top management: Since top-level
management is responsible for all decisions in a
centralized organization, the entities model can
significantly strain these few key leaders.
Doesn’t the Secretary of State already have
enough to do? They can’t seem to handle the
issues now!!!

How do we fix this mess? The first step is to stop
going to the State or Federal government to fix
problems that are actually caused by those
government itself (most are!). Doing so is not just
an absurd idea, it has led us to the place we are
in today.

Moving forward to the principle behind the Bill of
Rights (decentralization of power) will bring you
a huge step closer to liberty and our
Representative Republic. It’s an idea whose time
has come.

Why is there a push for centralization. The
answer is POWER, pure and simple!!!!

Submitter Foster, Bruce
Washoe County, NV
grtdad53@sbcglobal.net

View In QAlert

Washoe County, NV

2023-06-08 21:42:37Z
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From: Washoe311
To: Washoe311
Subject: A new Service Request has been created [Request ID #138067] (Audit Committee ) - Washoe County, NV
Date: Thursday, June 8, 2023 2:43:30 PM

[NOTICE: This message originated outside of Washoe County -- DO NOT CLICK on links or open attachments
unless you are sure the content is safe.]

Washoe County, NV
A new service request has been filed.

Service Request Details

ID 138067

Date/Time 6/8/2023 2:43 PM

Type Audit Committee

Address Area - Washoe County

Origin Control Panel

Comments I am unable to attend the meeting due to work
schedule, but want to voice my objection to the
hiring of TEG at 10:00 meeting on June 8.

If you look at TEG, its founders, and their
associations with far-left organizations promoting
RLAs as the solution to ensure free and fair
elections, it is undeniably false. The designer of
RLAs resigned his position due to the improper
utilization of RLAs with faulty results due to
utilization of faulty data for desired outcomes.
Voters have no trust in our election system in
Nevada and this only adds to our suspicions
given the committee even considering hiring this
company.

They can sample whatever they want, say
whatever they want, and hope you’re too scared
or ignorant to challenge their pseudo-science.
Don’t buy the deception, don’t buy into TEG.
County Commissioners you must send these
people back to where they came from and give
us fair elections. It’s simple: we vote in our
precincts, we count in our precincts, we report in
our precincts, and guess what? It’s legal under
AB321. Even with our flawed election system, it
will save tens of millions and be thousands of

mailto:Washoe311@washoecounty.gov
mailto:Washoe311@washoecounty.gov


times more trustworthy.

Thank you,

Submitter McMahon, Elaina
Washoe County, NV
mcmahon_be@msn.com

View In QAlert

Washoe County, NV

2023-06-08 21:43:26Z
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From: Washoe311
To: Yacoben, Abigail; Martensen, Louis J.; Kleidosty, Katelyn R.
Cc: Leuenhagen, Nancy; Brown, Eric P.
Subject: Fw: Public Comment Audit Committee Meeting-Item 4
Date: Friday, June 9, 2023 8:27:17 AM
Attachments: Outlook-hyhxw4qi.png

Outlook-n3d5qdoa.png
Outlook-xbe4medn.png
Outlook-xzocbv1e.png
Outlook-pjbj01zs.png

Good morning, 

Here's another public comment received. 

Sincerely, 

 

 

Washoe311 Service Center 
Communications Division | Office of the County Manager 
washoe311@washoecounty.gov | Office: 3-1-1  | 775.328.2003 |  Fax: 775.328.2491 
1001 E. Ninth St., Bldg A, Reno, NV 89512 

    

 
NOTICE: This communication, including any attachments, may contain confidential information and is intended only for the individual or entity whom it is addressed. Any review, dissemination, or copying of this communication
by anyone other than the recipient is strictly prohibited by the Electronic Communications Privacy Act, 18 U.S.C. 2510-2521. If you are not the intended recipient, please contact the sender by reply email, delete and destroy all
copies of the original message. 

From: janicemh <janicemh@protonmail.com>
Sent: Thursday, June 8, 2023 3:22 PM
To: Washoe311 <Washoe311@washoecounty.gov>
Cc: janicemh@protonmail.com <janicemh@protonmail.com>
Subject: Re: Public Comment Audit Committee Meeting-Item 4
 
[NOTICE:  This message originated outside of Washoe County -- DO NOT CLICK on links or open attachments unless you are sure the content is safe.]
Please put my comments on the permanent record. I am a Washoe County, Nevada Taxpayer and protest the frivolous spending on the Elections Group report and any further spending must
be prohibited. 

A portion of the following comment I am submitting echoes what I said via email at the April 11 meeting of the commissioner’s when they put this item back on the agenda after it had been
rejected due to a tie vote. 

This is a group (The Elections Group) that is newly formed, hastily gathering information in a brief period of time when Nevada residents have been working at this for a minimum of 2-1/2
years and many who have spent multiple years working on elections in our county.

There should be NO MORE money spent on this endeavor from a group that has no investment in this community. These are people who have left other jobs early for “semiretirement”, it
appears on our dime, some of whom have been rejected in other states and counties. Why does Washoe County want to spend so much money when we have found the answers here in our
own community? 

The report even states that the Registrar of Voters is “burdened with the minutiae of daily operations due to understaffing”. What they fail to mention is that the understaffing is a result of the
fact that the staff QUIT! Why? I think that question needs to be answered.  
 
As a taxpayer for Washoe County, I insist that you vote no to any additional funds being spent on the Elections Group and a full investigation should be done to determine why the staff left. If it
is a result of leadership, or lack thereof, leadership needs to change. Spending money does not solve the problems of poor leadership.  

Janice Hermsen, BSBM, MSML ​

Sent with Proton Mail secure email.
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From: Nancy Davis
To: Washoe311
Subject: Regarding The Election Group (TEG) Services Being Used By Washoe County
Date: Thursday, June 8, 2023 1:19:05 PM
Attachments: 999C8C376004422190351D246CF8C59D.png

A8C24C7DE95F470B86AD03075C82F73F.png
5A5ACEBB3B6E4456923842317F357068.png

[NOTICE: This message originated outside of Washoe County -- DO NOT CLICK on links or
open attachments unless you are sure the content is safe.]

The citizens of Washoe County DO NOT need or want the services of The Election Group (TEG). We
have enough graft and corruption in our county. I work for a living so I cannot be at your meeting.
See below for explanation…
So, as we’ve previously covered Eric Brownstain’s lies about the Election Group and
the controversy surrounding TEG (aka the Elections Group), we feel it’s important to
share with you the controversy not just surrounding TEG and its officers but also the
primary audit function they promote: Risk-Limiting Audits (RLAs).
To get the background information on TEG, start here:
https://www.influencewatch.org/for-profit/the-elections-group
https://operationsunlight.com/2023/04/17/eric-brown-liar-or-loon
www.safeelections.org
https://democracyfund.org/idea/increasing-trust-in-elections-democracy-funds-
election-validation-project
https://democracyfund.org/idea/knowing-its-right-limiting-the-risk-of-certifying-
elections/
Okay, let’s get rolling into this. You may have heard of the prestigious Philip Stark; he
is truly a smart and accomplished individual with numerous accolades that would
require a full post to cover. You can find some of his achievements here.
What you may not know is that he is one of the pioneers behind Risk-Limiting Audits
(RLAs). Jennifer Morrell, one of the founders of TEG, uses RLAs as one of her
preferred methods to demonstrate the fairness and integrity of elections. However,
one only needs to examine the instances where RLAs have been used, such as in
Colorado (Tina Peters), Fulton County, Georgia (Herschel Walker), and Pennsylvania
(Doug Mastriano), to quickly challenge the notion of fairness and justice. Now, stay
with me, as this story concludes with a bang.
Critics of RLAs typically present the following arguments:

They are too complex and expensive. They are not necessary to ensure the
accuracy of elections.
They can be manipulated by partisan actors. RLAs can be used to find fraud or
errors that do not exist, if the auditors are biased or have a vested interest in the
outcome of the election.
RLAs only focus on auditing a small portion of the total ballots cast, which may
not provide sufficient assurance of the overall accuracy of the election results. A
larger sample size or a full recount would be more effective in detecting
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potential errors or fraud.
RLAs can be complex to implement and may require significant resources,
including time, money, and technical expertise. Costs associated with
conducting RLAs might outweigh their perceived benefits and offer no real value
in trustworthy findings anyway.
RLAs rely on statistical methods and assumptions to determine the appropriate
sample size and level of risk. These assumptions may introduce biases or
uncertainties into the audit process, potentially leading to inaccurate or
misleading results.
Vulnerabilities to Manipulation, RLAs can be vulnerable to manipulation or
strategic behavior by election officials or other actors. The selection of the audit
sample or other aspects of the RLA process could be manipulated to favor
specific outcomes.
Lack of standardized guidelines or procedures for conducting RLAs. Without
consistent protocols, there can be variations in how RLAs are implemented
across different jurisdictions, leading to inconsistent levels of confidence in
election results.
Reliance on Paper Ballots: RLAs often rely on the availability of paper ballots as
a reference for comparison. In jurisdictions where electronic voting systems are
prevalent, the absence of a reliable paper trail undermines the effectiveness of
RLAs.
Human Error and Manipulation: RLAs can still be susceptible to human error or
manipulation. If mistakes or fraudulent activities occur during the initial ballot
counting process, RLAs may not be able to detect or address them adequately.
Time Constraints: Conducting RLAs require a significant amount of time,
especially for larger elections. The extended timeframe may delay the
certification of election results, potentially leading to uncertainties and public
mistrust.
Public Perception and Confidence: There are major concerns about the impact
of RLAs on public perception and confidence in the electoral process. They
argue that even if RLAs are statistically sound, the mere existence of audits
may create doubts and skepticism among the public about the legitimacy of
election outcomes.



Lack of Accessibility: Critics raise concerns about the accessibility of RLAs,
particularly for individuals with disabilities or language barriers. They argue that
the technical complexities involved in conducting RLAs may limit the ability of all
voters to fully understand and participate in the audit process.
Resource Intensiveness: Critics argue that RLAs can be resource-intensive,
requiring significant time, manpower, and financial investment. This can pose
challenges for jurisdictions with limited resources or tight election timelines.
Subjectivity in Risk Thresholds: RLAs involve setting a risk threshold, which
determines the acceptable level of risk for an audit to confirm the accuracy of
the election outcome. Critics argue that these thresholds can be subjective and
vary between jurisdictions, potentially leading to inconsistent standards for
determining audit outcomes.
Complexity for Public Understanding: Some critics assert that RLAs can be
complex for the general public to comprehend. The statistical methodologies
and technical aspects involved may make it difficult for individuals without
specialized knowledge to understand and trust the audit process.
Timing and Certification Constraints: Conducting RLAs within strict timeframes
can pose challenges for jurisdictions aiming to certify election results promptly.
Critics argue that the time-consuming nature of RLAs can potentially delay the
certification process, creating uncertainties and logistical hurdles.
Political Polarization: RLAs have not been immune to the polarized political
climate surrounding elections. Critics argue that partisan interests and biases
can influence the perception and acceptance of RLAs, leading to skepticism or
resistance in implementing these audit methods.
Officials can potentially manipulate the process by keeping a set of pre-
determined correct ballots aside and using them during the RLA, giving
the illusion of an audit without conducting a genuine examination. This
can create a scenario of “election theater” where the appearance of an
audit is presented, but no actual comprehensive audit takes place.

Furthermore, the pioneer behind RLAs, Philip Stark, reportedly resigned from
Verified Voting due to concerns about RLAs and the questionable practices
associated with them.
You can read his resignation letter here:
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In summary, he says:
– Philip believes that VV is providing cover for untrustworthy voting systems by
conducting “risk-limiting audits” (RLAs) of untrustworthy paper records.
– Philip argues that this contradicts the principle of Evidence-Based Elections, which
requires establishing that the paper trail is trustworthy.
– Philip is concerned that VV is promoting RLAs at the expense of a more
fundamental requirement for trustworthy elections: a trustworthy paper trail.
– Philip is particularly concerned about VV’s claims that RLAs in Georgia and
Philadelphia confirm election outcomes, which he believes are false and misleading.
– Philip argues that VV should be demanding evidence that the paper trail is
trustworthy, rather than providing cover for bad actors.
Now, if you look at TEG, its founders, and their associations with far-left organizations
promoting RLAs as the solution to ensure free and fair elections, call BS. It’s all BS.
They can sample whatever they want, say whatever they want, and hope you’re too
scared or ignorant to challenge their pseudo-science.
Don’t take it from me, take it from the pioneer Philip Stark himself:
“With sadness and disappointment, I am resigning from the board of Verified Voting. I
believe that Verified Voting has lost its way. It has been providing cover for inherently
untrustworthy voting systems–and the officials who bought them, the companies that
make them, and any officials who might contemplate buying them in the future–by
conducting “risk-limiting audits” of untrustworthy paper records, creating the false and
misleading impression that relying on untrustworthy paper for a RLA can confirm
election outcomes (and debasing the meaning of “RLA” in the process).”
Thank you!
Nancy Davis
1 Lake Meadow Lane
Washoe Valley, NV 89704
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Audit Committee Meeting 
Washoe County, Nevada 

June 22, 2023, at 3:00 PM 
 
Voting Members: Commissioner Herman, Matthew Buehler, Barbara Kinnison, 

Charlene Hart, Randy Brown  
 
Non-Voting Members:  County Manager Eric Brown 
 
Other attendees: Katelyn Kleidosty (Internal Audit Manager), Louis Martensen 

(Internal Auditor), Commissioner Hill (alternate), Abigail Yacoben 
(Chief Financial Officer), Trenton Ross (Deputy District Attorney), 
Cathy Hill (Comptroller), Samantha Turner (Division Director 
Finance & Administration – CSD)  

 
Agenda Item 1: Roll Call 
 

The meeting was called to order at 3:00 PM and Mrs. Kleidosty performed roll call – those 
listed above were present. Quorum was met. 

 
Agenda Item 2: Public Comment 
 
 Ms. Valerie Fiannaca requested an audit of all the children's, teen, and young adult books 
that had been purchased over the past year using County or Friends of the Library funds, as well 
as the number of books which had been shredded. She asked for an audit of all costs used to 
advance LGBTQIA+ activities, including security and personnel costs. She noted the Library 
budget had increased by $2 million, and she thought they should not spend money on a divisive 
program. She said all public commenters at a recent Library Board of Trustees meeting were 
against the program. She wanted to know how much money was spent by Library Director Jeff 
Scott on marketing for the Pride parade. 
 
 Ms. Janet Butcher spoke about a program where the Library department allowed people 
to create temporary library cards to check out books from kiosks, wondering how much money 
was lost by people making up fake addresses and not returning books. She requested an audit 
of the same. 
 
 Ms. Sandee Tibbett distributed documents to the Committee, copies of which were placed 
on file. She expressed dissatisfaction with a book in the children's section which dealt with sex, 
masturbation, and gender identity; she felt it did not belong in the library. She thought books were 
an escape and a tool to exercise kids' imaginations, but there were books in the Library system 
which she said contained pornographic images. She wanted her grandchildren's minds to be 
nurtured with wholesome knowledge, and she asked the Committee to perform an audit of 
inappropriate library books to rid the system of that material. She believed teaching children about 
sex was the responsibility of parents and guardians, adding that those books could be purchased 
at bookstores. She did not think children should be taught in school about gender identity so their 
innocence could be protected. 
 



 

 Mr. Nicholas St. Jon said he authored a provisional errors report which was brought up at 
an Audit Committee meeting but in such a way that he could not discuss or correct the findings. 
He later distributed a 65-page report to Committee members at a later meeting but no questions 
about the report were asked or answered at that meeting. He disputed that the Board of County 
Commissioners ever received the report. The Elections Group, he continued, was hired over the 
objections of many, and he was never interviewed about them despite being the author of the 
report. He expressed concern about an omission of 300 affidavits showing irregularities, failures 
in the chain of custody, the Registrar of Voters' definition of the word 'cast', and early releases of 
vote tallies. He demanded the case be reopened. 
 
 Speaking on the audit of travel expenses, Ms. Penny Brock expressed concern that more 
than $5,000 in travel expenses was spent by Animal Services, which she thought was high for 
dogs and cats. She expressed concern about the $15,000 budgeted for library expansion, saying 
no one knew what that money was spent on. She suggested explaining some of the acronyms on 
the audit report. Citing the discrepancy between the amounts budgeted and the lower amounts 
spent, she felt the County used an inflated budget and asked where the unspent money went. 
 
 Mr. Scott Finley distributed documents to the Committee, copies of which were placed on 
the record. Referencing the minutes of the prior Audit Committee meeting, he asked whether a 
certified court reporter was used to draft the transcript. He opined there should not be obscene or 
pornographic materials in the children's section of the library, and he suggested the District 
Attorney's Office review each book and move the inappropriate ones to the adult section. 
 
 Mr. Bruce Parks thanked the Committee members for their work. He requested an audit 
of Library expenses for the activities held at the North Valleys Library on June 17, a day on which 
that library was supposed to be closed. He said certain individuals were allowed into the event 
without children while others were not. Even though Mr. Scott said no taxpayer money was used 
to fund the event, the speaker wanted an accounting of all the funds used. He said the Library 
partnered with Our Center, and he would be fine with Our Center paying for the program. He 
agreed with the suggestion to move inappropriate books from the children's section to the adult 
section, though he did not approve of censorship. 
 
 Ms. Nichelle Hull, representing Wake Up Washoe County, requested an audit of the 
Washoe County Library system regarding inappropriate sexual material. She brought up a list of 
commonly banned books, which she said were in both County and local school libraries. She 
believed any graphics, even cartoons, of sexual acts were punishable by imprisonment. She 
displayed a drawing from a library book of material she believed to be pornographic; it was not, 
in her opinion, a modest depiction used for sexual health education. She asked whether that type 
of material was okay for children, adding she felt it constituted a hostile work environment for 
teachers and library staff. 
 
 Ms. Reva Crump concurred with requests for an audit on expenses for Drag Queen Story 
Hour events, specifically how much was spent by taxpayers and Our Center on things like extra 
security and staff time. She wanted to know the cost to promote, advertise, and run these events. 
She also wanted an audit on library books, saying the innocence of children needed to be 
protected. She suggested a ratings system for books. 
 



 

Agenda Item 3: Approval of Minutes for June 9, 2023 Meeting 
 

On the call for public comment, Ms. Penny Brock referenced a portion of the minutes which 
spoke about Member Hill requesting an audit of the last election. She wondered whether that 
audit was performed. She suggested the Audit Committee follow the Investment Committee, who 
posted historical agendas and meeting materials online. She requested that the portion of minutes 
regarding comments made by County Manager Eric Brown be removed because she did not 
believe he made any comments. 

 
Internal Audit Manager Katelyn Kleidosty pointed out that there were two individuals, 

Member Brown and Manager Brown, but their discussion was distinguished differently. 
 
 Member Herman moved to approve the minutes with the exclusion of the final paragraph 
of Agenda Item 5, a motion seconded by Member Buehler. 
 

There ensued a discussion about that portion of minutes and about the potential of 
mistakes because of the two Browns. Ms. Kleidosty indicated she and the Clerk's Office reviewed 
the recording and determined the minutes were correct as written. Member Hill said she would 
not vote for that motion. Member Kinnison said she would not vote for it either as she recalled 
Manager Eric Brown made comments.  
 

The motion failed on a 2-4 vote with Members Kinnison, Hart, Hill, and Randy Brown voting 
"no". 

 
Member Hill moved to approve the minutes. Member Randy Brown seconded the motion, 

which carried on a 4-2 vote with Members Herman and Buehler voting "no". 
 
Agenda Item 4: Briefing for the Change in External Auditors 
 
 Comptroller Cathy Hill pointed out that government entities were statutorily obligated to 
appoint an external auditor, and the County selected BDO Audit and Assurance. However, BDO 
informed them their Reno office was closing and no local auditors would be available. Because 
the County felt it would not be cost-effective to have auditors come in from Las Vegas, the decision 
was made to go back to Eide Bailly LLP, who agreed to perform the upcoming audit services. 
They then notified the Nevada Department of Taxation and the Board of County Commissioners. 
This item was to notify the Audit Committee of the same. 
 
 There was no public comment or action taken on this item. 
 
Agenda Item 5: Audit Update Discussion 
 
 Internal Audit Manager Katelyn Kleidosty conducted a PowerPoint presentation, a copy of 
which was placed on the record, and reviewed slides with the following titles: Travel Process; 
Background; Strategic Plan Objectives & Goals; Objectives & Scope; and Audit Highlights. She 
indicated the spending of funds was kept in line with the County's strategic goals by analyzing 
sustainable expenditures within the County, promoting innovation and leveraging technology to 



 

automate services for employees, and helping vulnerable populations by coordinating between 
available agencies. 
  

Member Buehler inquired why the budgeted and actual amounts were so far apart. County 
Comptroller Cathy Hill explained that departments were responsible for budgets, and departments 
like the Sheriff's Office, the District Attorney's Office, and Child Welfare sometimes had 
unexpected requests for emergency travel. In situations where there were large differences 
between the two figures, those departments were asked by the budget department to align their 
projections. Budgets shifted throughout the year by line item, but not by function or cost center. 
Member Buehler asked how budgets that were far off from reality impacted that department's 
budget for the following year. Comptroller Hill noted departments needed budget authority 
because exceeding a budget required Board of County Commissioner (BCC) approval, and there 
was not always enough time to obtain that in emergency situations. Unused funds fell to the fund 
balance and there would be no loss to the County. She added those funds would not necessarily 
carry over to the following year's budget, but they would be available if needed. 
 
 Member Hart opined she would rather not see departments spend remaining funds just 
because they existed; rather, she'd prefer to see those funds go back into the County coffers for 
reallocation. Member Buehler said he wanted to see budgets that were closer to reality. 
 
 Ms. Kleidosty continued the presentation by reviewing slides with the following titles: Audit 
Procedures (2 slides); Additional Recommendations; Additional Updates; and Audit Update 
Discussion. She pointed out the tolerable error rate was not exceeded in any year, so the data 
were accepted. Further analysis was conducted using Benford's Law analysis, which stated that 
a lower digit should occur more often in a data set than higher numbers. She explained the 
number two occurred more often than was predicted because of a $23 booking fee which regularly 
occurred. The County-sponsored credit card would be the responsibility of the employee, she 
continued, but they could only charge County-related travel expenses to it. Responding to a query 
about the cost of the new card compared to what the federal government paid, she replied their 
recommendation was that the County research this as an option for employees. The card would 
not be mandatory. She said the current options were for employees to bear the expenses 
themselves or apply for a travel allowance. 
 
 Member Buehler reiterated his desire to know what the County's cost for this program 
would be compared to that of the federal government. Member Hill commented it was important 
that staff members knew the process, and the recommendations from the Committee would help 
with that. 
 

Ms. KIeidosty continued her presentation by reviewing slides with the following titles: HSA 
Audit Follow-Up; Follow-Up Human Services Agency (2 slides); and Audit Update Discussion. 
She stated the Human Services Agency (HSA) was attempting to implement new programs and 
mentorships to help with retention. 
 

Member Buehler asked why the homeless services budget was moved out of the HSA. 
Division Director of Finance & Administration Samantha Turner responded the homeless division 
was a new division with new positions created for it, so some case workers moved from HSA to 



 

Homeless Services, which did not exist in this capacity beforehand. This resulted in vacancies in 
the HSA, which the department was working to fill. 

 
Member Kinnison acknowledged this was a complicated audit, and she hoped the 

recommendations would be implemented. Member Hart asked what PAR stood for, to which Ms. 
Turner responded it stood for purchase authorization request. Ms. Turner continued that the PAR 
form had many areas that needed to be filled out for each purchase, and her recommendation 
was to create a simpler form which could be utilized for standard purchases like arranging a hotel 
for a family experiencing household issues. That new form was completed and currently in use. 

 
Ms. Kleidosty continued her PowerPoint presentation by reviewing a slide entitled Annual 

Audit Report. She noted the minimum accounting audit standards were approved by the BCC on 
May 16, 2023. She added she was working with the government affairs liaison to finish up the 
fiscal notes from different departments for the legislative session. She said the website that was 
set up for the fraud hotline contained definitions about the types of things that they could 
investigate. 
 
 Ms. Kleidosty pointed out that the third terms for Members Buehler and Randy Brown 
would expire on June 30, 2023, and she was working with Commission Support on an 
announcement to recruit for those positions. She believed the two current members could reapply. 
 
 There was no public comment or action taken on this item. 
 
Agenda Item 6: Fraud Hotline 
 

Internal Audit Manager Katelyn Kleidosty continued her presentation by reviewing the 
Fraud Hotline & Reporting slide. She stated a response to the online form was received, but it 
was unrelated to the County and it was forwarded to the State to handle. The tip was about welfare 
income, which was sent to the Nevada Department of Employment, Training, and Rehabilitation.  

 
There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
Member Kinnison moved to approve the results of the fraud hotline request as completed 

by the Internal Auditor. Member Buehler seconded the motion, which carried on a unanimous 
vote. 
 
Agenda Item 7: Annual Report 
 

Internal Audit Manager Katelyn Kleidosty continued her presentation by reviewing the slide 
entitled Annual Audit Report. 

 
There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
Member Kinnison moved to approve the annual audit report completed by the Internal 

Auditor. Member Buehler seconded the motion, which carried on a unanimous vote. 
 
Agenda Item 8: Three Year Schedule 



 

 
Internal Audit Manager Katelyn Kleidosty continued her presentation by reviewing the slide 

entitled Tentative Three-Year Schedule. 
 
Member Kinnison asked whether this was the item to recommend other audits, to which 

Ms. Kleidosty replied it would be. Among the things she could audit were the following: 
procurement, fees and charges, cash handling, expenditures, inventory, training, and processes. 
Member Buehler requested an audit of the financial aspect and one for the inventory of all Library 
books. Ms. Kleidosty responded that would be very extensive, and it was more appropriate for 
them to audit the financial side. They could audit Library expenditures, for instance. 

 
Member Kinnison asked who could audit the appropriateness of books. Member Hill said 

a policy existed wherein people could challenge any books in a collection they felt were 
inappropriate. This process had been adopted by the Policy Board, and she said she could 
provide a copy of the policy to the Audit Committee. She did not think it was worth taking on an 
additional expense when there was already a policy in place that addressed this. Ms. Kleidosty 
confirmed the Library Board of Trustees would have purview over the books themselves, while 
the Internal Auditor could tackle expenditures and internal controls. Member Kinnison requested 
an audit of the Library's expenses since Ms. Kleidosty was unsure when that was last performed. 

 
Member Hill inquired whether the Comptroller reviewed those expenditures as part of their 

normal business. County Comptroller Cathy Hill said the Comptroller's Office was responsible for 
processing the invoices associated with the Library. While their external auditor's financial audit 
involved a random sampling of each invoice, they did not consider book titles; that was done by 
the Board of Trustees. She confirmed they performed a financial audit in fiscal year (FY) 2022, 
which came back with a clean opinion. 

 
Member Kinnison brought up a public comment about not knowing who funded books for 

a particular event. Comptroller Hill said any member could request an item for a future Audit 
Committee agenda to review the Board of Trustees' book procurement policy. Member Kinnison 
wanted that as well as the amount of expenditures for specific categories of books, such as 
children's books. Comptroller Hill responded there was no easy way to collect that information; 
they system showed how much was allocated for books, but not divided out by category.  

 
Member Kinnison wished to see information about the expenditures for certain types of 

events, who paid those expenditures, and their policies on title procurement. She wanted this 
audit as quickly as possible, preferably before FY 2025. If Member Kinnison wanted this audit 
performed in FY 2024, Ms. Kleidosty offered, it would make sense to move one of the planned 
audits from FY 2024 to FY 2025. She recommended moving the parks/golf revenue audit, a 
suggestion to which Member Kinnison agreed. 

 
Member Hill asked when the last time a golf revenue audit was performed, expressing 

concern that it should not be pushed off too long. Member Kinnison wondered whether a golf audit 
would also have to include parks, and Ms. Kleidosty said they could be separated. The Internal 
Auditor believed the golf audit would be smaller if they separated it from the parks audit; the golf 
audit could be kept in FY 2024 and the parks audit moved to 2025. Member Hill said that made 
her a little more comfortable. Regarding a suggestion that they move the Roles and Rights for 



 

SAP audit, Ms. Kleidosty said it was a standard audit that was performed every year along with 
audits of each departments. 

 
Member Hart inquired about a few audits which she did not see anymore. Ms. Kleidosty 

answered that the Debt Service Fund audit had been pushed back to FY 2026. The disaster 
recovery audit would be included in the emergency management audit, and the telephone 
expense audit would be a part of the vendor maintenance audit; both were anticipated to take 
place in 2026. 

 
On the call for public comment, Ms. Penny Brock requested audits for homelessness, 

elections expenses for FYs 2020 and 2022, the indigent, and non-profit organizations. She 
believed the County had spent around $130 million in two years on homelessness and continued 
to ask for more for the Cares Campus, which she felt was too much to spend on 650 homeless 
individuals. She asked for audits on the Cares Campus, Karma Box Project, and Safe Camp. She 
said the Cares Campus sent guests to the Reno-Sparks Gospel Mission for clothes and shoes, 
and she thought the facility needed to be audited. 

 
Ms. Valerie Fiannaca said there were volunteers who could take on the task of challenging 

inappropriate books. She believed Library Director Jeff Scott could tell everyone today how many 
books he shredded. She expressed concern about how much was spent on a campaign about 
gender identity. The Library's budget included an additional $2 million and she wanted to know 
where that would be spent; she thought it was being spent on drag queens. She offered to do 
volunteer work on a book audit. 

 
Ms. Janet Butcher expressed appreciation for expediting the library audit as the innocence 

of children was more important than golf. 
 
Member Kinnison moved to approve the tentative three-year schedule with the change of 

moving the Library expenditures and title procurement policy to FY 2024, leaving the golf revenue 
audit in FY 2024, and moving the parks revenue audit to FY 2025. Member Buehler seconded 
the motion, which carried on a unanimous vote. 
 
Agenda Item 9: Calendaring of Future Audit Committee Meetings 

 
Internal Audit Manager Katelyn Kleidosty concluded her presentation by reviewing the 

Tentative Calendar of Future Audit Committee Meetings slide. She indicated the proposed 
December 14 meeting could change because the external audit report needed to be approved by 
the Board of County Commissioners before going to the Audit Committee, so it might need to be 
moved to January. 
 
 There was no public comment or action taken on this item. 
 
Agenda Item 10: Audit Committee Member Comments 
 
 Member Buehler requested an item wrapping up election advisory issues, particularly as 
they pertained to recommendations made by the Audit Committee. Though the previous item on 
this topic was for discussion only, there was a suggestion to create a citizen's election advisory 



 

committee, and he wanted a discussion on that item. Internal Audit Manager Katelyn Kleidosty 
said there was a plan to have a special Audit Committee meeting on elections; it would be an item 
for discussion only. The election report would be heard by the Board of County Commissioners 
(BCC) either way. Member Buehler asked for a discussion on the citizen's election advisory 
committee to take place at the September meeting. Ms. Kleidosty said the two Commissioners on 
the Audit Committee could help advance that cause. 
 
 Member Herman asked whether that process was already underway. County Manager 
Eric Brown said Member Herman made a request as Commissioner at the previous BCC meeting 
to form an election citizen advisory board and to make other revisions to the elections process. 
He anticipated that those two matters would be heard by the BCC before the next Audit Committee 
meeting. Member Kinnison asked when the special election meeting might take place, to which 
Manager Eric Brown said July. 
 
Agenda Item 11: Public Comment 
 
 Ms. Penny Brock brought up the June 9 Audit Committee meeting, where she believed 
the Committee chose not to move forward with the elections report. She also thought the 
suggestion to set up an elections citizen advisory board (CAB) needed to move forward as quickly 
as possible. She stated Assembly Bill 242, a bill which would prohibit hand-counting paper ballots, 
was vetoed by Governor Joe Lombardo. As such, she felt the Board of County Commissioners 
(BCC) could vote to move forward paper ballots and not use voting machines. She pleaded with 
the Audit Committee to make that recommendation to the BCC as she did not think anyone 
wanted to be blamed for a chaotic election. 
 
 Mr. Scott Finley turned in documents, copies of which were distributed to the Committee 
and placed on the record. He stated The Elections Group (TEG) was not registered in the state 
of Nevada, and organizations could only conduct business without a license under emergency 
circumstances or at the Secretary of State's determination, which he did not feel were relevant in 
this case. He mentioned a records request he made about the financial documentation for the 
group, expressing confusion that the records seemed to indicate that a $10,000 invoice was not 
paid. He did not know how the next two payments would be made since TEG was not registered 
in Nevada. 
 

Ms. Janet Butcher wondered why Member Hill was able to vote on Audit Committee items 
since she was an alternate, and the speaker's understanding was that the Committee was 
comprised of only five members. She did not think Member Hill should be able to vote, and she 
hoped it would be explained to her after the meeting why she could. She alluded to members of 
the Library Board of Trustees using pronouns. 

 
Ms. Susan Vanness stated the voting members of the Audit Committee were Members 

Herman, Buehler, Kinnison, Hart, and Brown. She disagreed with the approval of the prior 
minutes, opining that they were poorly written. She disputed what was captured and asked who 
composed them. She concurred with the creation of an elections CAB. She brought up a computer 
system which could determine the titles of all books in the Library, which she thought citizens 
could do in a few days. 

 



 

Mr. Bruce Parks brought up the money spent on the Cares Campus, which he estimated 
at $82 million. Spread out among 650 homeless individuals, that equated to a cost of $126,000 
on each individual, adding he wished to have that much money. He volunteered to perform an 
audit on the Library. He said the Library Board of Trustees was biased and would not give 
accurate or honest information if requested. 

 
Ms. Reva Crump was called but elected not to speak. 
 
Ms. Nichelle Hull thanked the Committee for listening to the public and taking quick action 

on the request for a Library audit. She urged expediency, adding there were many volunteers who 
would read books to help out. She thought the Library was promoting pedophilia and pornography, 
and she was thankful the Committee took it seriously. She offered her services to this endeavor 
however the Committee saw fit. 

 
Adjournment 
 
 The meeting was adjourned at 4:45 p.m. 
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